JOINT MEETING

PALM VALLEY CITY COUNCIL

AND

BUILDING AND PERMIT COMMITTEE

JUNE 12, 2014
A joint meeting of the Palm Valley City Council and the Building and Permit Committee was held on Thursday, June 12, 2014 at 5:00 p.m. in City Hall, 1313 N. Stuart Place Road, Palm Valley, Texas.  Those in attendance were:


John Cutney


Mayor


Steve Womack

Chairman, Building and Permit Committee


John Widger


Councilman


Debe Wright


Councilwoman


Angela Wolf


Councilwoman


Lee Milner


Member, Building and Permit Committee

Tommy Brownell

Member, Building and Permit Committee


Sylvia R. Trevino

City Secretary


William Wepfer

City Attorney

The meeting was called to order by both Steve Womack and Mayor John Cutney.

ITEM NO 1 – MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF MAY 15, 2014 APPROVED

With no corrections to be made, L. Milner made a motion to approve the minutes.

T. Brownell seconded the motion and it carried unanimously by the Building and Permit Committee members that were present.

ITEM NO. 2  - RECOMMENDATIONS DISCUSSED AND PRESENTED BY THE BUILDING AND PERMIT COMMITTEE TO THE CITY OF PALM VALLEY COUNCIL ON OVERALL BUILDING REGULATIONS IN PALM VALLEY TO INCLUDE NEW ORDINANCES OR AMENDMENTS TO EXISTING ORDINANCES

S. Womack explained how this project came about.  He commented that Palm Valley has evolved and we need to get ahead due to no guidance or due to ‘unwritten’ practices.  He explained that samples of other ordinances have been previously submitted to the Committee and they have been reviewed.  Of particular interest is the building ordinance from the City of Panorama Village which is a community very similar to the City of Palm Valley.  He explained that the Building and Permit Committee previously went over the sample ordinances and discussed several issues and as a result, this joint meeting was called to ask that the City Council work with the Building and Permit Committee to draw up new ordinances and implement them and enforce them.

S. Womack added that the City adopted the International Building Code but the problem is that the Code allows for everything that we might not want to allow in Palm Valley, unless we establish some firm rules.  He pointed out that the remedy lies with the City Council to give the Committee the tools to clarify ordinances and convey accurately what the rules are.

W. Wepfer explained that the problem is that a lot has to do with aesthetics and as a general law city you can only tie it to ‘health and safety’.  A homeowners association, on the other hand, can impose rules and regulations and does have the authority to enforce those rules.
S. Womack stated that right in Palm Valley there is a patchwork of HOAs – some areas have them and some don’t.  S. Womack concluded that what we need to look at as the metrics is ‘health and safety’ and not aesthetics.

W. Wepfer, referring to homeowners’ associations, added that once an HOA is defunct, you can try to restart them if you can get an entire block to sign up.  With general law cities you have to find a statute that gives a municipality authority to do certain things.

Councilman Widger commented that the Building and Permit Committee can enforce rules if a specific ordinance is created.  The issue is to have consistency and set rules that are fair and reasonable.  For example, you can have an ordinance regarding windstorm as this would be a ‘health and safety’ issue.

Mayor Cutney referring to one of the items on the letter of recommendations stated that he will not take on reversing the ruling related to enforcement on property abutting the Golf Course.  There is no way that the City will hire an attorney to do this.  So many people have violated deed restrictions and the City can not enforce deed restrictions in Palm Valley.

W. Wepfer stated that it is already beyond the time to appeal the Supreme’s Court decision.

Mayor Cutney commented that he liked the format of the building ordinance from the City of Panorama Village and he suggested that the City use this one as the basis for our ordinance(s).

Summarizing the exceptions, S. Womack stated that the City has adopted the International Building Code but exceptions will need to be addressed with single ordinances.


Detached structures


Roofing and permitting – this is clearly a health and safety issue.  Who will do the inspections?  City or the homeowner?  The City would require the windstorm certification.  This could be an ordinance.  

Councilwoman Wright suggested requiring a deposit and then refunding it back upon presentation of the windstorm certificate.

T. Brownell added that only a structural engineer can certify compliance with windstorm regulations.  He went on to explain how the process works.  He commented that in his opinion, ultimately, the City is interfering in his relationship with his insurance provider.  S. Womack added that this is something that affects the value of the homes in Palm Valley.  You don’t have to buy the insurance but you do need to have the certificate of compliance.   This can be controlled by having an ordinance in place and setting out the permitting process.
Mayor Cutney commented that we want the homeowner to understand what to require of the roofer and to insure that the citizens understand who legitimate roofers are.  It is an ‘education process’.

S. Womack stated that the City can have a list of registered roofing contractors on file with the understanding that the City will not endorse any specific one. The City will only provide the list.  The homeowners will use only contractors that are registered to do work in Palm Valley and that have paid their registration fee of $100.

T. Brownell suggested adding the list of contractors to the City’s newsletter.

(An ordinance addressing windstorm rules and regulations to be created to include the deposit as an incentive to bringing in the certificate of compliance)

The following trades or activities will be permitted:


Electric/HVAC/mechanical


Plumbing, 


carpentry


Roofers


Solar panels – allow with restrictions

Towers/antennas/ham radio satellites – if these were to topple over, would it be a health and safety issue?


Swimming pools


Sprinkler systems – regulate due to backflow preventers

Foundations (concrete and asphalt)

Curb cuts

Prohibited activities:


Water wells


Propane tanks


Tree houses


Windmills


Aluminum carports

(Regular carports are OK if they are engineered).

Gazebos – cannot prohibit.

Water fountains – cannot prohibit
T. Brownell pointed out that this committee has somewhat acted as an architectural committee and asked if we are way past of doing this?  The reply was yes.

Fences – these could be a ‘safety’ issue.  Should not have wooden fences as this type would blow away.  If it is a health and safety issue do not allow or a requirement could be made that they be made of masonry.   Could not dictate what kind of fence but could make an argument that a chain link fence could be a ‘safety’ issue if it involves children and animals.
Limit the height to no more than 8 ft and require that the posts be at least 18’’ deep and specify the size of the poles and the number of runners on the wooden fences, if allowed.

Currently, there is nothing in the code, especially for the single family district.  An ordinance can set out the building requirements and specifics of what the City requires and enforce it.  (T. Brownell will work on a detailed fence ordinance setting out standards)

Setbacks and easements – can enforce setbacks but not easements.  People can build on their own peril on easements.  Ordinance to be created to address setbacks/easements.

Electrical – what is the difference in rewiring or replacing?  If adding a new circuit then you would need a permit pulled by a licensed electrician.  Question on this discussion was raised as to where do you draw the line????  Repairs and maintenance or is it construction?  Remodeling?   A statement was made that the City do away with issuing ‘informational’ permits.  Another provision would be that if the job is more than $500 then an electrician is required but if it is less than $500, then the homeowner can do it and not have to pull an ‘informational’ permit.

T. Brownell made a motion to recommend to the City Council that the City Attorney draft the required ordinances based on the notes and discussions held at this meeting.

L. Milner seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.

ITEM NO. 3 – BUILDING INSPECTOR POSITION DISCUSSED
The City Secretary stated that the Building Inspector had submitted a new letter of resignation making it effective September 10, 2014.  A job announcement will be sent to the newspaper for publication of the position.

Mayor Cutney suggested that the Building Inspector be hired to do inspections, for example, on Tuesdays and Fridays as a regular standard.

There being no further discussion, the meeting adjourned at 7:05 p.m. upon a motion by L. Milner and a second by T. Brownell.

____________________________________

Steve Womack, Chairman

Building and Permit Committee

___________________________________

John M. Cutney

Mayor
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